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MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, October 12, 2021 – 6:30 p.m. – Town Hall Conference Room
Members Present: Randy Bunnell, Jamie Connelly, Rick Hussey, Steve Smith
Members Absent:  Richard Winsor

Staff Present: Matthew Scruton, Town Administrator (by phone)
Also Present:  Marge Morgan, Town Clerk/Tax Collector; Ralph Cresta, Fire Chief; Tara Laurent, Police Chief; Lizbeth Cummings, Financial Director; Department Heads

Chair Smith opened the Board of Selectmen meeting at 6:30 p.m. A roll call was taken and it was announced a quorum was present and the meeting was being recorded.
	I. APPOINTMENT


1. Fire Department Ceremony
Three members of the Fire Department were sworn in by Marge Morgan, Town Clerk.  Members included Sean LaMontagne, Rob Cook, and Tim Labonte.  Chief Cresta was also present.

2. Cory Riley, NH Fish & Game
Cory Riley, NH Fish & Game and manager of the Great Bay National Estuarine Research Reserve, addressed the Board regarding the former Sunset Farm on Newington Road.  There is an extended version of the presentation that gives a history of the property.   The Great Bay National Estuarine Research Reserve is one of 29 estuarine reserves in the country; each is a partnership between a State agency and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.  They work for Fish & Game and receive federal funding from NOAA for certain programs.  All of their lands belong to Fish & Game and are all wildlife management areas.  It is a federal designation that includes extra protection and funding opportunities.  C. Riley explained the role of the Great Bay National Estuarine Research Reserve.
C. Riley pointed out the parcels of land owned by Fish & Game in Greenland and Newington.  C. Riley explained the Life Estate agreement with the Emery family who lived on an 11-acre parcel (when the property owner passed away, the property would revert back to Fish & Game, which happened in 2018). 
C. Riley described the buildings on the property by an aerial view.  
Fish & Game had several different interests in the property when it was purchased: to ensure that they could continue having the good field habitat and to ensure that the habitats on the parcels around Great Bay were preserved.  Fish & Game also wanted to open some of the access points for ice fishing in the area.  
The federal interest in the Reserve is to adhere to a facilities plan.  All their facilities must be up to a certain standard.  A management plan had to be created that included how the land was managed, plans for future education programs and facilities build-out plan.   They were able to apply for a funding opportunity that is only available to Reserves for construction or land acquisition.  Up to $1 million is offered per project and is a State match program.  They were the top recommended proposal for the full amount of $1 million.  In addition, they received a cash match from NH Fish & Game.  C. Riley gave a historical background on the property.  
C. Riley shared what the future plans were for the property.  They plan to remove the structures that are in poor condition and relocate the cottage that is in good condition.  Their vision for the property is for the cottages in poor condition and the old apartments to be demolished as well as the garage and barn.  The farmhouse will be renovated, a new garage will be built, and the cottage will be moved.  A picnic pavilion with bathrooms will be built and the north side of the property will be opened for picnics, visitor experience, etc.  C. Riley is working very closely with the boat access program at NH Fish & Game (they are simultaneously applying for US Fish & Wildlife Service funds to improve the boat launch area).  The farmhouse will be renovated for researcher housing.  The picnic pavilion will be open to the public.  C. Riley’s vision for the property is for people to see Great Bay.  
J. Connelly asked who would be responsible for public safety.  C. Riley responded that Conservation Law Officers (they are responsible for all the wildlife management areas).  They rely on the boating community to know what they’re doing; however, Conservation Law Officers will be there.  Currently, there is a Conservation Law Officer living on the property in the cottage who keeps an eye on things.  Their vision is that a Conservation Law Officer or other staff member will always be living on the property.  
C. Riley reviewed changes that will be made on the property.  The picnic pavilion will be built where the existing barn is located.  A garage will be built for Fish & Game use.  They are hoping to restore some of the historical features of the farmhouse.  The pavilion will ‘borrow’ some of the features of the barn and will be open with a view of the Bay.  They are trying to keep the Division of Historic Resources engaged throughout the project and are working with them closely.  The site was deemed historically significant due to the agricultural setting.  A historical inventory of the buildings had to be done as well as archeological assessments.  C. Riley stated they hope to complete the project by June 2023, but it may not be open to the public until June 2024.  

Great Bay Stewards are also partners; Dennis Malloy, Greenland resident and NH State Representative, stated that C. Riley is doing this by herself.  D. Malloy stated Great Bay Stewards is a small organization and are there to help with public information.   
C. Riley has made a presentation to the Historical Society and would like to address the Conservation Commission.  Responding to a question from J. Connelly, C. Riley stated that she is not making the presentation in surrounding towns but the property will be open to the public.  Laura Byergo, Conservation Commission Chairperson, appreciated that C. Riley was planning to talk to the Conservation Commission.  She asked about integrating the public access to adjacent land.  C. Riley responded they are always balancing the wildlife habitat or hunting and fishing with passive recreation uses.  If trails were done, it may not be as satisfying to the public.  Trails would not be along the water’s edge because Fish & Game is sensitive to wildlife.  Liz Cummings, Nantucket Place, asked if they had been to the Planning Board.  C. Riley stated they would like to have their conceptual plans done before making presentations.  Fish & Games does not go through the same approval process because it is a State agency.  They will plan to make a presentation to the Planning Board.   

R. Bunnell asked C. Riley if they would consider an advanced septic system for the bathrooms.  C. Riley responded it was a great suggestion.  They had originally considered composting; it would not work for the configuration of this site.  They are going to redo the current septic within their budget.  The current septic may be oversized for everyday use because they are reducing living space.  C. Riley will look into that type of septic system.
	II. PUBLIC HEARING


1. Acceptance of Donation – Police Department
Novel Iron Works has donated $2,500 to the Police Department for their support dog, Willow. The Police Department will write a thank you note.  Chief Laurent stated that Novel Iron Works has been very generous to the canine program.  Novel Iron Works donated $2,500 when the program originally started.
MOTION: R. Bunnell moved to accept the donation from Novel Iron Works to the Police Department in the amount of $2,500 for the Willow Fund. Second – R. Hussey; all in favor.  MOTION CARRIED
	III. PUBLIC COMMENTS


S. Smith clarified that the Bayside Road paving project has started.  He explained that grade stakes have been set 2 feet off the road to establish the grade.  There was some concern that Bayside Road was being widened.  That is not true; the stakes are to set the grade.  Each stake has numbers on it that are measurements.  
S. Smith thanked Chief Laurent for including a notification about door-to-door solicitation on the Police Department Facebook page.  Chief Laurent explained residents should be safe when talking to solicitors and suggested having someone with them, have a phone, etc.  If residents do not want someone on their property, they can be told to leave.  If they do not leave after one request, please call the Police Department.  The Police Department would like to identify the individual in case there are continued problems.  
	IV. BUDGET REVIEWS


Cemetery Trustees: Michele Kaulback, Chairman, presented her budget.  Their budget is basically the same.  They have been working Sunday mornings fixing and cleaning cemetery stones.  R. Bunnell questioned the mowing costs.  M. Kaulback explained they requested bids in the spring.  Several were too busy or did not have any help.  A portion is reimbursed through the Perpetual Care Fund.  
Conservation Commission: Laura Byergo, Chairman, reviewed her budget with the Board.  She has not requested an increase to the Conservation Commission in the last three to four years.  The Conservation Commission is requesting an increase of $1,000 in their annual budget.  L. Byergo is requesting the increase to cover the cost of the summer intern; this is normally taken from the warrant article.  They will also be requesting a $16,000 warrant article; the current three-year warrant article expires this year.  A portion of the warrant article, if passed, will fund the beginning of a Natural Resources Inventory of Greenland; the total cost of the project will be $20,000 to $30,000.  
Recreation: Continued to the meeting on Monday, October 25, 2021.  
Weeks Public Library: Shirley Barron, Interim Library Director, and Marcia McLaughlin, Library Trustees Chairman, reviewed the Library budget.  A 3% salary increase was submitted.  R. Hussey reiterated that all departments should receive the same salary increase.  There are now four bathrooms in the Library; the bathroom in the original building is locked and can no longer be accessed.  M. McLaughlin informed the Board that more than 75% of the Library budget is staffing.  They would like to increase one of the 28-hour per week employees to 40-hours per week; the Board received a copy of the job description (copy on file).  This would not be a new position; it is realigning the current position.  The benefit line reflects the family plan.  Using cleaning services as an example, J. Connelly questioned if the Trustees requested three bids.  M. McLaughlin stated that is standard procedure.  R. Bunnell commented when he was at the Library he was disappointed in the lack of books on technology and noted a decrease in their budget for books.  M. McLaughlin responded there was a decrease in books in order to pay for some of the other things that have increased (utilities, water, cleaning, etc.).  Multi-media decreased because more people are streaming programs or downloading books.  R. Bunnell questioned the stats on occupancy.  S. Barron stated they have been open five weeks; after school is very busy (K through Grade 8 enrichment programs are well attended).  They have registered 67 new people.  Foot traffic and usage is increasing.  M. McLaughlin reiterated that another full-time person is needed; it is not a luxury.  The previous Library Director retired at the end of June; the new Library Director will start on Monday, October 25, 2021.
General Government: Continued to the meeting on Monday, October 25, 2021.
Building Inspector/Code Enforcement:  Jack Shephard joined the meeting by phone.  He anticipated a 3% to 6% budget increase.  Travel allowance increase: more inspections have been done than previously.  Professional Development and Office Expenses:  this line has increased due to COVID requirements--more is done online and code books must be available at all times.  J. Shephard would also like to request a part-time person, 18 to 20 hours per week. J. Connelly has requested a job description for that position.  R. Bunnell asked for the department revenue; it will be available for the meeting on Monday, October 25, 2021.  J. Connelly would like to see last year vs. this year.  
	V. APPROVAL OF MINUTES


1. Monday, September 27, 2021

MOTION: J. Connelly moved to approve the minutes of Monday, September 27, 2021.  Second – R. Bunnell; all in favor.  MOTION CARRIED
	VI. OLD BUSINESS


1. Coakley Update
TA Scruton updated the Board that an email had been received from Kelsey Dumville, EPA, regarding the EPA Coakley Landfill Superfund Site Community Update – Five Year Review.  The five-year review of the site has been completed; a report was issued on September 24, 2021.  They continue to review the actions implemented at the superfund site.  The next date of the Coakley Executive Committee was not known at this time; the last meeting was September 28, 2021.  

2. Other Old Business
Chief Laurent emailed the Board an explanation of the Police Department motorcycle that questioned at an earlier meeting.  

	VII. NEW BUSINESS AND ADMINISTRATIVE


1. Conservation Commission Resignation

Rich Collins, Conservation Commission member, will be moving out of Town and has submitted his resignation.  
MOTION:  R. Bunnell moved to regretfully accept the resignation of Rich Collins from the Conservation Commission.  Second – J. Connelly; all in favor.  MOTION CARRIED
2. Bond Approval: Stillwater Drive
Stillwater Drive will be a new development located on Winnicut Road (formerly part of the 177 Winnicut Road property).  This development will consist of seven single family homes; Stillwater Drive will become a Town road.  Eric Weinrieb, Altus Engineering, and Mark Fougere, Planning Board Consultant, have reviewed and approved the bond request.  S. Smith explained the bond covered the construction of the road.  
MOTION:  J. Connelly moved to approve the bond request in the amount of $726,031.04 for Stillwater Drive as approved by Altus Engineering and Fougere Planning and Development. Second – R. Hussey; all in favor.  MOTION CARRIED
3. Salt Quotes
TA Scruton received two salt quotes for the upcoming winter season.  S. Smith explained that Morton Salt was a better grade of salt; it is the preferred salt of the snowplow contractor.  The minimum order from Morton Salt is 2,700 tons.  TA Scruton stated he would revise that number after speaking to the snowplow contractor.  Last year the Town signed a contract for 2,700 tons and no minimum commitment.  In prior years, the Town has used 1,100 tons of salt.  TA Scruton stated he would adjust the number down to 1,000 tons (plus or minus) and then contract with Eastern Minerals (they do not have a minimum requirement).  R. Hussey did not want to contract for 2,700 tons; storage would be a problem if it was not used.  Further discussion was continued to the meeting on Monday, October 25, 2021.  The deadline to contract with Eastern Minerals is October 31, 2021; TA Scruton did not see a deadline for Morton Salt.  
4. Other New Business

There was no ‘Other New Business’ to discuss.
	VIII. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE – THURSDAY, OCTOBER 14, 2021


1. Payroll Manifest 21-21
MOTION: R. Hussey moved to approve the Payroll Manifest, pay date October 14, 2021.  Gross amount, excluding payroll liabilities: $67,224.51. Second – R. Bunnell; all in favor.  MOTION CARRIED
2. General Fund Manifest 21-21
MOTION: S. Smith moved to approve the General Fund Manifest of Unpaid Bills Detail as of October 14, 2021, in the amount of $354,628.36.  This manifest includes a Greenland School District payment in the amount of $250,000.  Second – R. Bunnell; all in favor.  MOTION CARRIED 
3. 300th Anniversary Fund No. 21-12
MOTION: J. Connelly moved to approve the 300th Anniversary Fund Manifest of Unpaid Bills Detail as of October 14, 2021, in the amount of $25.  Second – R. Bunnell; all in favor.  MOTION CARRIED
	IX. ADJOURNMENT


MOTION: R. Bunnell moved to adjourn at 8:20 p.m. Second – R. Hussey; all in favor.  MOTION CARRIED 
	NEXT MEETING


Monday, October 25, 2021 – 6:30 p.m., Town Hall Conference Room 
Submitted By – Charlotte Hussey, Administrative Assistant
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